EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

MONDAY 28 OCTOBER 2002 AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Leader and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio)

Councillor Bloxham (Health and Wellbeing Portfolio)

Councillor Ellis (Community Activities Portfolio)

Councillor L Fisher (Policy and Performance Management)

Councillor Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio)

Councillor G Prest (Infrastructure, Environment and Transport Portfolio)

Councillor Stevenson (Finance and Resources Portfolio)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillors Aldersey and Farmer attended part of the meeting and spoke, as Ward Councillors, on Minute EX.322/02 (Petition Against Sale of Surplus Land at Wigton Road/Westrigg Road).

Councillor McDevitt attended the meeting and spoke, as Ward Councillor, on Minute EX.321/02 (Petition – Housing of Residents at John Street).

Councillors Guest and Knapton attended the meeting to represent the Corporate Resources and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees respectively.  Councillor Knapton also spoke, as Ward Councillor, on Minute EX.319/02 (Roads and Drainage in Farlam).

APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Firth.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

Councillor G Prest declared a personal interest in decision EX.330/02 (Development Brief – The Cosmo Sites A and B Central Avenue Harraby).  Councillor G Prest did not speak or vote on this item.

Councillor Stevenson declared a prejudicial interest in connection with Minute EX.330/02 (Development Brief – The Cosmo, Sites A and B, Central Avenue, Harraby) in relation to his job as a Solicitor.  Councillor Stevenson did not speak or vote on the item.

AGENDA   

The Chairman indicated that Agenda Item A.5 (f) (Feedback from Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the Budget Reports), had been withdrawn from the Agenda and would be dealt with at the next meeting of the Executive.

He further indicated that Agenda Item B.1 dealing with the appointment of an external door supplier for the 2002/03 Integrated Public Sector Improvements Programme had been withdrawn from the Agenda.

He also indicated that an additional item was to be considered at this meeting as an urgent item dealing with the appointment of contractors for work in the Benefits Section of the City Treasurer’s Department concerning a request for single tender approval under the Contract Procedure Rules (Minute EX.351/02 refers).

EX.319/02
PETITION – ROADS AND DRAINAGE IN FARLAM (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Infrastructure, Environment and Transport 

Subject Matter

To consider a petition from Mr S Bray, Chair, Farlam Village Association, signed by 54 residents, seeking the installation of some passing places and improvements to drainage to remove flooding problems causing soft verges in Farlam.  

Mr Raine was present at the meeting and addressed the Executive on behalf of the petitioners.  He reiterated the petitioners' concerns over the deteriorating condition of the road between Farlam and Milton.  There had been a number of residential developments in Farlam over the past 10 years and the narrow roads were finding it hard to cope with the increase in traffic.  Passing places were needed.  

Farlam residents owned some 85 vehicles of which 45 or so left the village each day between 7.30am and 9.00am.  In addition, there were three school buses each day, farm vehicles and other service vehicles using the road.  The road was prone to flooding with ponding up to 200mm in places.  The road was used as a diversion when the nearby railway level crossing was closed.  Maintenance of road ditches in the area had been neglected.  

Mr Raine also drew attention to the fact that the salt piles for the winter had been placed in an unsuitable location last year and sought consultation on siting this year.

The Ward Councillor was present at the meeting and spoke in support of the petition.

A report (EN.112/02) from the Director of Environment and Development was submitted indicating that the County Council was responsible for the maintenance of the road.

Councillor G Prest, Infrastructure, Environment and Transport Portfolio Holder, indicated that he endorsed the petitioners' comments and recommended that the petition be referred to the County Council for consideration as the Highway Authority.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive strongly support the petition and it be referred to Cumbria County Council for consideration by the Carlisle Local Committee.  The County Council be also requested to consult with Farlam residents over the location for the salt piles for the forthcoming winter period.

Reasons for Decision

As the petition related to a County Council function, the matter was referred to the County Council for attention.

EX.320/02
PETITION – HESPIN WOOD EMERGENCY GYPSY SITE 



(Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing 

Subject Matter

To consider a petition from Mr P Jackson, Petersike, Rockcliffe, signed by over 30 persons, requiring that the emergency gypsy site at Hespin Wood be properly managed to prevent criminal damage, pollution, serious risk to public health, unlawful disposal of waste, lewd conduct, affray and other unlawful conduct by those using the site at the invitation of the Council.  

Mr Jackson was present at the meeting and addressed the Executive.  He drew Members' attention to the activities of gypsies who had used the site in April 2002 and sought assurances that management of the site would, in future, be undertaken in a more robust manner.

A report from the Director of Environment and Development (EN.117/02) was submitted indicating that the site was in the ownership of the County Council and managed as an Emergency Traveller Site by the City Council.  The issue of supervision had been one of the main grounds raised in a recent Court action taken against both the City and County Councils. The Judge had dismissed the claim, accepted that the Council had not failed to take "positive action" to deal with residents' complaints and identified that there were no powers to maintain any site management rules by force. An appeal against this judgement had now been withdrawn.  The Director pointed out that the City Council did need to have an emergency site for travellers and that it had only been opened on a small number of occasions.  Should Members wish to review management arrangements for the site, then he could prepare a report for a future meeting of the Executive.

Councillor Bloxham, Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder, indicated that the site had been opened on six occasions in the 12 month period prior to the foot and mouth outbreak.  He recommended that the Director of Environment and Development, in consultation with the County Council as site owners, be requested to review the supervision and management arrangements for the site and the conditions at the site and submit a report to a future meeting of the Executive.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder's recommendation be approved and the Director of Environment and Development, in consultation with the County Council as site owners, be requested to review the supervision and management arrangements for the site and the conditions at the site and submit a report to a future meeting of the Executive.

Reasons for Decision

Having regard to petitioners' concerns, the Executive decided to seek a further report reviewing supervision and management arrangements and conditions at the site.

EX.321/02
PETITION – HOUSING OF RESIDENTS OF JOHN STREET



(Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing

Subject Matter

To consider a petition from Ms L Eplett, Chair of the Dowbeck Residents Action Group, signed by 149 persons, objecting to the re-housing of residents of John Street Hostel in flats situated on Stanhope Road, Dowbeck Road and Weardale Road.  

Ms Eplett had been invited to attend the meeting to speak but was unable to do so.  A Ward Councillor attended the meeting and spoke in support of the petitioners.  He considered that people being rehoused from the John Street Hostel were not receiving sufficient support from a number of agencies.

A report from the Acting Director of Housing (H.65/02) was submitted indicating that the Executive were to consider a report presenting a number of proposals in the delivery of supported accommodation for individuals and families presenting as homeless in the Carlisle district, and options to further develop independent living choices for other vulnerable people.

Councillor Bloxham, Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder, indicated that people were moved from the John Street Hostel into permanent accommodation and acknowledged the concerns of petitioners and the local Ward Councillor that sufficient back up support should be in place.  The Executive was to consider a report on the delivery of supported housing later at this meeting and the petitioners' concerns would be taken into account.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the petition be noted and taken into account when dealing with the report of the Acting Director of Housing on the development of supported housing for the homeless and those with special needs.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the petitioners' concerns.

EX.322/02
PETITION AGAINST SALE OF SURPLUS LAND AT WIGTON ROAD/WESTRIGG ROAD (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources/ Infrastructure, Environment and Transport/ Community Activities 

Subject Matter

To consider a petition, signed by over 30 persons, from Mr J Simpson, 36 Ellesmere Way, Morton Park, Carlisle objecting to the proposed sale of land at Wigton Road/Westrigg Road for residential development purposes on the grounds that the land is used as an informal recreation space.  

Mr Simpson was present at the meeting and addressed the Executive.  He indicated that the land had been used for recreational and leisure activities for at least 37 years by three generations and, as such, it should remain as an open space.  Local residents' children used the land as a safe place to play within sight of parents.  There had been much residential development in the vicinity but without additional play spaces being made available for children.  Whilst residents noted that residential development had taken place some 10 years ago adjacent to the land, the second phase of the development had not taken place and the land should now revert back to open space.

Two Ward Councillors were present at the meeting and spoke in support of the petition.  They pointed out that there were no signs on the land preventing its use for recreational activities and indicated that a petition had been submitted to the City Council in 1992 asking for the land to be retained for public use.  They considered that the existing planning consent for the land would now have expired and that any new developer would wish to submit new plans which would require formal planning permission.  They considered that there should be an investigation into the status of the land.  They also pointed out that, should development be allowed, access to sewers may be difficult.

A report from the Director of Environment and Development (EN.122/02) was submitted indicating that the land was zoned for residential use within the Carlisle Local Plan and that planning permission had been granted in 1992 for a two phase residential development on the site.  Only one phase of this permission had been completed.  Should new development proposals come forward, then planning permission would be required.  The report also explained the statutory requirements for disposing of land which was deemed to be open space within the meaning of the relevant regulation.

A letter dated 22 October 2002 from Ms C Milnes, 404 Warwick Road, Carlisle detailing the past recreational use of the land was also submitted.

Councillor G Prest, Infrastructure, Environment and Transport Portfolio Holder considered that there were three options open to the Executive to deal with this matter:

(a)
Accept the current petition and the 1992 petition and agree that the land is open space and should not be disposed of;

(b)
Declare that the land isn't open space;

(c)
Notwithstanding that the position might be unclear, proceed on the basis that the land may be open space and advertise its proposed disposal in accordance with the relevant statutory provisions and then consider the matter further, following any response which might be received to such advertisements.

Councillor G Prest recommended the Executive to agree option (c).

Summary of options rejected

Options to accept the current petition and the 1992 petition that the land is open space or declare that the land isn't open space were rejected.

DECISION

That, notwithstanding the fact that the position may be unclear, the Council proceed on the basis that the land may be open space and its proposed disposal be advertised in accordance with the relevant statutory provisions and a further report be presented by the Director of Environment and Development following such advertisements when the Executive could consider the position further following any responses which might be received.

Reasons for Decision

It was decided to advertise the proposed disposal of the land as if it were open space before a decision was taken.

EX.323/02
HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT (HRA) – REVISED 



REVENUE ESTIMATES 2002/03 TO 8 DECEMBER 2002 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the City Treasurer (Financial Memo 2002/03 No.69) considering the revised revenue estimates for 2002/03 to 8 December 2002 in respect of the HRA.  The Budgets were based upon the anticipation that the transfer of the housing stock to the Carlisle Housing Association would take place on 9 December 2002.

The revised estimates as presented indicated a provisional outturn for the HRA balance as at 8 December 2002 of approximately £3.16m.  This compared with a balance at transfer of £1.6m that that the City Treasurer had previously advised would be the minimum required to support the additional costs of Housing Benefit that would be borne by the General Fund for the next three years.  The final balance would not be known for some time after December 2002 and indeed the final HRA subsidy claim for 2002/03 will not be submitted until the autumn of 2003.  Nevertheless, the City Treasurer was fairly confident that this balance should not be less than that which is now being reported although this may be offset to some extent in dealing with the projected pension fund deficit identified in the LSVT final report.

He further reported that as part of the process of assessing the level of repairs expenditure to be incurred in 2002/03, a similar exercise was undertaken in respect of the outstanding capital commitments to be incurred up to 8 December 2002.  The City Treasurer considered that this expenditure could be very readily funded by either the City Council’s borrowing allocation for 2002/03 or its share of the Major Repairs Allowance/Major Repairs Reserve which together total over £4m.

The City Treasurer further reported that, even though the transfer of the housing stock to CHA was due on 9 December 2002, ODPM rules state that an Authority’s HRA must remain open for a full financial year following the transfer.  This enables any outstanding subsidy issues to be dealt with in 2003/04 or indeed any other post transfer adjustments.  This means that formal closure of the HRA and the transfer of the outstanding balance to the General Fund cannot take place until 31 March 2004.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive approves the revised HRA revenue and capital outturn for 2002/03 and it is noted that, at this stage, the estimated HRA balance at the time of transfer is £3.163m.

Reasons for Decision

In order to approve the revised HRA revenue and capital outturn for 2002/03.

EX.324/02
CITY CENTRE MARKETING INITIATIVE (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Economic Prosperity 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Economic Development (EDU.24/02) making a bid for funding in 2003/04 of £20,000 in order to continue the City Centre marketing initiative, subject to at least a similar amount of funding being forthcoming from City Centre partners.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the bid for £20,000 funding in 2003/04 to continue the City Centre marketing initiative be considered as part of the budget setting process.

Reasons for Decision

The bid will be considered as part of the 2003/04 Budget setting process to enable the initiative to continue with its marketing activities and for the City Council to play a role in these.

EX.325/02
ASSET MANAGEMENT BIDS (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Director of Environment and Development (EN.123/02) making the following asset management budget bids for 2003/04:

(a)
£194,000 to finance works to various buildings required to comply with the Disability Discrimination Act and Best Value Performance Indicators relating to access to buildings.

(b)
A budget requirement to enable physical works to be carried out at Bousteads Grassing in order that Design Division staff could be relocated from the Civic Centre.

(c)
It had been agreed, as part of the 2002/03 Budget process, to set aside a proportion of capital receipts to assist investment, primarily to be directed towards assets where income is received and needed to be protected over the long term.  Capital receipts were predicted to run at a rate which shall enable £250,000 to be set aside for this purpose. The Executive was asked to note this in the budget process for 2003/04 and the following three years.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the bid of £194,000 in order to carry out works required under the Disability Discrimination Act/Best Value Performance Indicator 156 be referred for consideration as part of the 2003/04 Budget process and, in the meantime, the Director of Environment and Development be requested to submit a report to the Executive detailing the works required to be carried out.

2.
That it is noted that funding in the 2003/04 Budget will be needed to develop adequate and suitable staffing accommodation at Bousteads Grassing for those staff which are merging with Carlisle Works and the Director of Environment and Development be requested to submit a report to the Executive detailing the works required to be carried out together with anticipated costs.

3.
That it is noted that capital receipts are predicted to run at a rate which shall enable £250,000 to be set aside for investment for 2003/04 then for the following three years.

Reasons for Decision

The bids are to be considered to improve/develop the Council's assets in accordance with agreed policies.

EX.326/02
FINANCIAL LEDGERS REPLACEMENT – BID FOR FUNDING (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the City Treasurer (Financial Memo 2002/03 No.66) making a bid for £100,000 funding to enable the existing financial ledger to be changed to provide more flexible financial information by 1 April 2004, in accordance with Corporate Plan policy.

In terms of funding, contributions were currently being made to the Renewals fund at a rate of £16,500 per annum to cover the replacement cost. However, as at 2003/04, there would only be £33,000 in the fund. It is therefore recommended that the Executive consider an additional advance from the Renewals Fund of £67,000 to be continued to be repaid over the period 2004/05 to 2007/8 at a rate of £16,500 per annum from the budgetary provision which already exists.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the bid for £100,000 funding for the replacement of the financial ledgers be considered as part of the 2003/04 Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

The bid is to be considered as part of the 2003/04 Budget process as it would enable achievement of a Corporate Plan objective.

EX.327/02
BUDGET BIDS – TULLIE HOUSE AND SPORTS 



DEVELOPMENT (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Director of Leisure and Community Development (LCD.32/02) detailing budget bids for 2003/04 as follows:

(a)
£80,000 to enable work to progress for Tullie House to be managed through a Trust;

(b)
£85,000 to develop the strategy for sport in the community.

The Director also reported that, in connection with the bid being worked up for funding from the Football Foundation and Sport England for the Sheepmount Development, it was now necessary to undertake some design work on the buildings, drainage, etc in anticipation of the Stage 2 bid to be submitted in December 2002.  The costs were estimated at £11,500 and the Executive was requested to approve this expenditure from the capital resources of £75,000 already set aside for developing the Sheepmount bid.  A full report on the Stage 2 bid would be submitted to the Executive at the 25 November 2002 meeting.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the bids in respect of Tullie House and developing sport in the community be referred for consideration as part of the 2003/04 Budget process.

2.
That £11,500 be allocated from the capital resources of £75,000 already set aside for developing the Sheepmount bid to enable design work on the buildings, drainage, etc to be carried out in anticipation of a Stage 2 bid for funding being made to the Football Foundation and Sport England.  It is noted that a full report on the Stage 2 bid would be submitted to the Executive at the 25 November 2002 meeting.

Reasons for Decision

The Budget bids have been referred for consideration as part of the 2003/04 Budget process.

The allocation of £11,500 capital resources in respect of the Sheepmount will enable the City Council to be in a better position to develop the Stage 2 funding bid.

EX.328/02
BEREAVEMENT SERVICES BEST VALUE FUNDAMENTAL



PERFORMANCE REVIEW – ACTION PLAN (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing 

Subject Matter

The Director of Leisure and Community Development indicated that an item had been included in the Forward Plan for decision at this meeting on the Action Plan for the Bereavement Services Best Value Fundamental Performance Review.  A report would be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive as the Action Plan would first be considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the position be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To note the position regarding this Forward Plan item.

EX.329/02
THE DEVELOPMENT OF SUPPORTED HOUSING – 



HOMELESSNESS AND SPECIAL NEEDS (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Acting Director of Housing (H.66/02) setting out an alternative approach in the delivery of supported accommodation for those individuals and families presenting as homeless in the Carlisle district, and options to further develop independent living choices for other vulnerable people.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder reminded Members of the petition which had been considered earlier in the meeting.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the City Council focus on the Homelessness service and seeks a partner within the RSL and voluntary sectors to manage and evolve the provision of temporary accommodation in the best interests of the clients.  The partner would need to have adequate provision for move‑on accommodation.

2.
That the Acting Director of Housing be authorised to open discussions with national and local RSL's and voluntary sector agencies with the aim of identifying an appropriate management solution which would: 


(a)
enable the Authority to fulfil its statutory duties;


(b)
provide a holistic partnership approach in the delivery of accommodation and support service choices for vulnerable and homeless people;


(c)
meet the needs of vulnerable and homeless people, including a "resettlement" approach, within the District.

3.
That the opportunity be taken to secure the relevant levels of funding from the Transitional Housing Benefit Scheme and "sizing" the Supporting People budget into the future for vulnerable and homeless people in the District.

Reasons for Decision

To improve the quality of services provided/commissioned by the City Council for vulnerable people and those in crisis.

EX.330/02
DEVELOPMENT BRIEF – THE COSMO SITES A AND B



CENTRAL AVENUE HARRABY (Key Decision)

(In accordance with Rule 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor had agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied in respect of this item.)

Portfolio
Infrastructure, Environment and Transport 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Director of Environment and Development (EN.114/02) detailing consultation responses to the draft development brief for The Cosmo, Central Avenue, Harraby, together with a modified Brief reflecting those changes.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Development Brief for the land at The Cosmo (Sites A and B) be agreed and forwarded to the City Council for adoption as Supplementary Planning Guidance.

Reasons for Decision

Adopting the Development Brief as Supplementary Planning Guidance will provide a guide to the development of the area and ensure compliance with the Code of Conduct.

EX.331/02
COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE –



VIEWS ON TULLIE HOUSE OPTIONS FOR FUTURE



MANAGEMENT (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (TC.207/02) detailing the views of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on options for the future management of Tullie House.  

Whilst some Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been supportive of proposals to achieve Trust status for Tullie House, other Members expressed serious concerns over these proposals.  It had subsequently been resolved that as the creation of an independent Trust to manage Tullie House represented a significant change in Council policy, it was noted that the approval of the full Council would be required, and that there should be full consideration by Overview and Scrutiny at all stages.  

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and outlined the Committee's deliberations on this matter.

The Chairman confirmed that the Executive would ensure full consultation with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on this issue upon which the final decision as to whether to proceed would rest with the full City Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed that the Executive would ensure full consultation with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on this issue, upon which the final decision as to whether to proceed would rest with the full City Council.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.332/02
RURAL ACTION ZONE – RURAL REGENERATION 



COMPANY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Economic Prosperity 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Economic Development (EDU.25/02) providing Members with a further update on the delivery mechanism for the Cumbria Rural Action Zone and the proposals developed so far for a Rural Regeneration Company.

A copy of an operational plan which had been prepared for the new Company for the period September 2002 to March 2003 by consultants Deloitte and Touche was submitted.  Its aim was to provide an explanation to all key stakeholders about the company and what it would do, to bring together and confirm the aspirations for the company, and to act as a baseline for the incoming Chief Executive and Board in taking the Company forward. The document would be incorporated into a five year business plan in due course.  The Operation Plan also referred to Board structure, staffing, financing, project commissioning and performance management and the Head of Economic Development commented upon these issues.

With regard to the structure of the Board, this was proposed to comprise 11 members plus a Chief Executive and to reflect a mixture of both public and private sector interests.  This did not allow for all District Councils in Cumbria to have individual seats, instead they were being pressed to consider taking up the two seats allocated through either rotational Board Membership, coupled with the use of alternative Directors or some form of shared representation.  Nominations have been requested by the Chief Executive of the NWDA.  The Districts had continued to express concern about these proposals and it remained to be seen whether an alternative mechanism could be found to engage the Local Authorities in the activities of the Company.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive indicated that he had written to the NWDA on this issue but to no avail.

In addition, a Rural Sub Group was proposed as a link between the Cumbria Strategic Partnership (CSP) and the Board.  It is one of several sub groups set up by the CSP and the terms of reference, as agreed at the CSP on 26 September 2002 were submitted. Chaired by John Dunning, it met for the first time on 1 October 2002.  Further details on membership are being sought but it is understood that the District Councils have not been asked to nominate any representatives.

The Executive's observations on the Rural Regeneration Company was requested for submission to the County Council and the NWDA.

Councillor G Prest, Infrastructure, Environment and Transport Portfolio Holder, made the following comments:

(a)
At present, only two Directors with "current Public experience in Cumbria" would serve on the Board of the Rural Regeneration Company.  The City Council consider that one elected representative from each of the Cumbrian District Councils should serve on the Board.  If this could not be accommodated, then three elected representatives from the District Councils should serve, with one being from Carlisle/Eden.  Under the present arrangements, Carlisle and Eden, which had been most affected by the foot and mouth outbreak, may not have a voice on the Board.  Clarification should also be sought that the Directors with "current Public experience in Cumbria" meant serving District Councillors.

(b)
The proposed Rural Sub-Group currently did not have any representatives from the District Councils.  This City Council considers that there should be District Council representation on the Sub-Group.

(c)
The urban areas of Carlisle and Barrow were to be excluded from the remit of the Company.  However, one of the roles of the Company was to "work within the overarching framework set by the Cumbria Strategic Partnership and develop a close working relationship with the Furness West Cumbria Urban Regeneration Company."  Clarification should be sought as to how the Company would deliver their various initiatives within the Carlisle and Eden areas.

(d)
Given the funding to be made available to the Rural Regeneration Company, the allocation of 5% of total funding for administration costs was considered excessive.

The Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and indicated that it may be useful to make representations through the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership on this issue.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the above comments be forwarded to the North West Development Agency, the County Council and any other relevant partners.

Reasons for Decision

To ensure that comments on proposals for the setting up of a Rural Regeneration Company are forwarded to the North West Development Agency and the County Council.

EX.333/02
IMPLEMENTING ELECTRONIC GOVERNMENT (IEG) 2 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy and Performance Management 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the City Treasurer (Financial Memo 2002/03 No.71) enclosing a document "Implementing Electronic Government Statement 2002" for submission to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister which had requested Local Authorities to provide an update on IEG Plans.

The document was a joint submission in partnership with the other District Councils in Cumbria and the County Council through the Connected Cumbria e-government partnership.

If the ODPM consider that sufficient progress was being made then they would authorise the release of a second round of IEG money for 2003/04.  This second grant would amount to £200,000 for Carlisle and enable the IEG vision to be delivered.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the IEG Statement be approved.

Reasons for Decision

To approve the IEG Statement for submission ot the ODPM.

EX.334/02
REVIEW OF RURAL HOUSING IN RELATION TO PPG3 (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio
Infrastructure, Environment and Transport 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Director of Environment and Development (EN.120/02) detailing the responses received to consultation on an interim Housing Statement in relation to the provision of rural housing.  In the light of those responses, the Director submitted an Interim Housing Policy Statement for use by Development Control Officers covering all the housing policies in the Local Plan.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the interim Housing Policy Statement be approved as a guide to the implementation of Local Plan Housing Policies, in consideration of PPG3.

Reasons for Decision

To enable the Council's Development Control Section to properly take into account PPG3 when dealing with planning matters.

EX.335/02
FORWARD PLAN OF EXECUTIVE DECISIONS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All Portfolio Areas

Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive for the four month period 1 November 2002 to 28 February 2003 was submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the Forward Plan be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.336/02
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY INDIVIDUAL 



PORTFOLIO HOLDERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Community Activities 

Subject Matter

Details of a decision taken by an individual Portfolio Holder were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decision, attached at Appendix A, be noted

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.337/02
HOUSING CONSULTATIVE GROUP (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing 

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Housing Consultative Group held on 7 October 2002 were submitted for consideration.

The Chairman indicated that the Housing Consultative Group had now run its course and asked the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to write to all who had participated in the work of the Group thanking them for their valuable input into the process on the housing stock transfer.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Minutes, attached at Appendix B, be noted and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be requested to write to all who had participated in the work of the Group thanking them for their valuable input into the process on the Housing stock transfer.

Reasons for Decision

To enable Members to be made aware of the proceedings of the Housing Consultative Group meeting.

EX.338/02
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY INPUT INTO EXECUTIVE 



DECISIONS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee of 26 September 2002 advising the Executive of concerns expressed by Members that they were not always afforded the opportunity to consider items of business prior to the Executive reaching a decision thereon.

The Chairman indicated that the Forward Plan, which was distributed to all Members monthly, contained details of key decisions to be taken by the Executive in the forthcoming four month period.  Overview and Scrutiny Members could ask relevant portfolio holders where they would like to discuss specific items at Overview and Scrutiny Committee or, alternatively, input comments directly through portfolio holders.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the above comments be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.

EX.339/02
TREASURY TRANSACTIONS – 1 JULY TO 30 SEPTEMBER

2002 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the City Treasurer (Financial Memo 2002/03 No.62) containing details of the quarterly report on Treasury Transactions, as required under Financial Regulations.

An interim report on Treasury Management for 2002/03 as recommended by the CIPFA Code of Practice was also submitted.

With regard to the City of Carlisle Investment Fund, arrangements were being made for a contract to be signed with the new Fund Managers, Morley Fund Management, by 1 November 2002.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be received.

Reasons for Decision

To note the quarterly Treasury Transactions report.

EX.340/02
HOUSING RENEWAL – REGULATORY REFORM (HOUSING



ASSISTANCE) ORDER 2002 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Director of Environment and Development (EN.119/02) indicating that the above Order gave Local Authorities discretionary powers to deal with Housing Renewal.  This was subject to a Local Authority adopting and publishing a revised Housing Renewal Policy by 18 July 2003, otherwise they would have no power to provide grant assistance.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Director of Environment and Development, in consultation with the Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder and relevant Officers be requested to produce a comprehensive policy for Housing Renewal.

Reasons for Decision

To ask Officers to investigate options and develop a draft policy for Housing Renewal.

EX.341/02
PERFORMANCE INDICATORS – ACCESS FOR DISABLED 



PEOPLE (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Wellbeing 

Subject Matter

To consider recommendations from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 10 October 2002 relating to the Action Plan to improve disabled access in Council buildings:

(a)
That a high priority be assigned to the works on Denton Holme Community Centre, Greystone Community Centre and the Irthing Centre and that funds be found, if at all possible, in the 2002/03 budgets to bring these buildings up to the Performance Indicator standard.

(b)
That priorities for the 2003/04 work should focus on those buildings which were most used by disabled people, and those properties where the greatest improvement could be made at the least cost.

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and indicated that the City Council could improve its rating against the performance indicators by making minor alterations to premises which would provide access for disabled people at minimal cost.  A corporate approach could also be adopted to ensure that service delivery points were accessible for disabled people.

Councillor Geddes, Corporate Resources Portfolio holder, indicated that she considered making improvements specifically to improve the City Council's standings on Performance Indicator charts was not necessarily the best way of prioritising works to improve disabled access and that the interests of the service should come first.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the recommendations from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.342/02
LOCAL PUBLIC SERVICE AGREEMENTS (Non-Key



Decision)

Portfolio
Policy and Performance Management 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (TC.213/02) containing details of Local Public Service Agreements (PSAs) which were part of the Government's challenge to Local Authorities to work better with other agencies to address wellbeing issues.

The Government was committed to having a Local PSA in place with the vast majority of upper-tier Authorities in England by mid-2003.  The only opportunity for District Councils to participate in Local PSAs currently was through partnership with the County Council.  Discussions about the format of the second round of Local PSA's are ongoing.

Cumbria County Council had confirmed that it would pursue a Local PSA and was due to negotiate the agreement with Government between late January and late March 2003.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive indicated that this Government initiative was viewed as an important mechanism in achieving rapid improvements to public services and the willingness of Authorities to participate would no doubt be taken into account during Comprehensive Performance Assessment.

Councillor G Prest, Infrastructure, Environment and Transport Portfolio Holder, considered that particular areas where joint agreements could be developed included waste minimisation and also highways matters, through developing a properly publicised single telephone number for the public to raise highway issues.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, in consultation with the Policy and Performance Management Portfolio Holder, be authorised to enter into discussions with the County Council on areas for joint agreement on targets.

2.
That the Leader and Policy and Performance Management Portfolio Holder be authorised to agree targets with the County Council provided that there are no significant budgetary implications for the City Council.

Reasons for Decision

To authorise discussions to be held with the County Council on developing a Local PSA.

EX.343/02
ELECTORAL PILOT SCHEMES (Non-Key Decision)

(In accordance with Rule 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor had agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied in respect of this item.)

Portfolio
Community Activities 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (TC.211/02) containing details of an invitation from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister to participate in Electoral Pilot Schemes in the local elections in May 2003 or any by-election during 2003.  Under the City Council's Constitution, the decision to apply to run a pilot was reserved to the full Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive would recommend to Council that no action be taken on the invitation to take part in a pilot scheme and the report be referred to the City Council for decision.

Reasons for Decision

The report was referred to the City Council for a decision.

EX.344/02
PAY AWARD 2002/04 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources, Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (TC.208/02) detailing the two year pay settlement reached for the period April 2002 to March 2004 which provided for an average increase of approximately 3.5% across the two years.

The additional cost of the pay award (over and above the 3% already budgetted for) was estimated at £78,000 in 2002/03 and £236,000 in 2003/04.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive's report be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To note the financial implications for the City Council of the recent pay award for employees.

EX.345/02
PARTNERHIP OPPORTUNITIES IN DELIVERING



CUSTOMER CONTACT, REVENUES AND BENEFIT 



SERVICES - PROGRESS REPORT (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the City Treasurer (Financial Memo 2002/03 No.67) updating the Executive on progress with inviting expressions of interest from potential partners interested in working in partnership with the City Council with the view of: 

(a)
Improving service delivery and performance;

(b)
Delivering the Council's ambitious Corporate Plan, particularly the significant capital expenditure on infrastructure, IT, etc in introducing an attractive "one stop" shop for all services;

(c)
Operating and growing the partnership business from the Civic Centre;

(d)
Enhancing future prospects of Council staff and local economy.

He further reported that detailed presentations had been made to Revenues and Benefits staff over the proposals and expressions of interest invited for companies interested in partnership working with the City Council.  This had resulted in 12 very good quality expressions of interest being received.  A project team had been set up and was currently vetting the expressions of interest with a view to selecting a 'long list' of five or six for further assessment.

The City Treasurer sought approval to an open day for long listed potential partners to set up stands in the Civic Centre on 2 December 2002 to which Councillors and staff could visit to ask questions and provide feedback on the various proposals.

In February 2003 candidates (reduced to three) could be invited for scoping interview and to deliver a summary presentation on their proposals to JMT.

A further report could be submitted to the Executive in March 2003 to ascertain whether any of the partnership proposals were robust enough to be progressed to formal tender.  He pointed out that in all documentation sent out to potential partners, it had been stipulated that the City Council reserved the option not to progress the partnership initiative to formal tender stage if not satisfied that the partnership proposals submitted would meet the Council's agenda.

The City Treasurer also reported on the need to seek consultancy advice on:

(a)
The steps the Council is currently taking in progressing the partnership initiative;

(b)
The best partnership model to follow in delivering the Council's agenda, i.e. joint venture or others;

(c)
Any other issues the Council should consider at this early stage, eg eligibility to PFI credits (i.e. additional revenue support grant to meet capital expenditure provided by the partnership).

Whilst the project team was in liaison with the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister to explore the possibilities of consultancy advice being provided via Government PPP funds, the cost (in the region of £10,000) might have to be met from Revenues base budgets (probably from ring fenced Housing Benefit grants earmarked for improving benefits administration).

He further reported that an appropriate name would be needed for the potential partnership and the Communications Unit had been asked to suggest some appropriate names for the Executive to consider.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the actions taken to date in progressing the initiative be agreed.

2.
That the arrangements for an Open Day on 2 December 2002 be agreed.

3.
That overview consultancy advice be obtained on the steps the Council is taking in evaluating partnership opportunities.

4.
That consideration be given to a suitable name for the potential partnership initiative and options be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive.

5.
That the City Treasurer be requested to submit a report to a future meeting of the Executive giving an evaluation of the Open Day and identifying how any partnership opportunities would link into the Review of Customer Contact process.

Reasons for Decision

To authorise progress on investigations into partnership opportunities in delivering customer contact, revenues and benefit services.

EX.346/02
THE VOICE OF CUMBRIA IN EUROPE (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Promoting Carlisle

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (TC.214/02) detailing proposals for the case for Carlisle to have representation in Europe as part of a joint arrangement with other Cumbrian Authorities and the North West Regional Assembly.

He indicated that, within the North West of England, all sub regions had established a presence in Brussels to influence and seek assistance from the European Union, except for Cumbria.  With the advent of European enlargement and significant changes taking place to structural funds and European programmes, especially the Common Agricultural Policy, it is becoming more important to influence the European policies that affect Carlisle’s people and businesses and to maximise the benefit from Europe for local people.

Specifically, there were a number of funding sources and opportunities available that required careful targeting and many new schemes required new partnerships with other organisations in Europe to be successful and benefit both parties.  It was also important to seek to influence emerging legislation and regulation which affected business and economic development and the regulations covering the environment, equal opportunities, the single market and trade.  Cumbria needed to be influential in representing its needs comprehensively and directly in Brussels.  This was consistent with the objects of the Council’s Corporate Plan, particularly in economic regeneration and promoting Carlisle.

The total cost of appointing an Officer to represent Cumbrian Local Authorities in Brussels plus oncosts and accommodation was estimated at £37,600 which, if shared between all seven Local Authorities would be approximately £6,000 per annum for a three year initial period.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That a bid for £6,000 for the next three years to part fund an Officer to represent Cumbrian Authorities in Europe be considered as part of the 2003/04 Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

To consider the bid to part fund an Officer to represent Cumbrian Authorities in Europe as part of the 2003/04 Budget process.

EX.347/02
CARLISLE NORTHERN DEVELOPMENT ROUTE – LAND 



OWNERSHIP ISSUES (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources/ Infrastructure, Environment and Transport/ Economic Prosperity 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Director of Environment and Development (EN.121/02) indicating that the Carlisle Northern Development Route had been given the go ahead with funding announced.  A Compulsory Purchase Order had now been served on the City Council for land needed to construct the road:

(a)
4772sq m of woodland forming part of Kingmoor Nature Reserve;

(b)
15,401sq m of land forming part of Parkhouse Business Park.

The Director indicated that the City Council had lodged an objection to the Compulsory Purchase Order for three reasons:

(i)
The design of the scheme involved a gyratory traffic light signal junction which would prohibit access into the City Council's land and thus prohibit strategic development;

(ii)
The scheme would affect the Kingmoor Park Nature Reserve with a loss of habitat and fragmentation of the Reserve.

(iii)
To strengthen the negotiation position opposite the Highway Authority.

In response to these objections, the County Council were now proposing, subject to planning permission, a roundabout so that access to City Council strategic development land would now be available.  Various nature conservation initiatives aimed at mitigating the effect on Kingmoor Nature Reserve were also being proposed.

The Executive was requested to indicate whether the objections to the Compulsory Purchase Order should now be withdrawn.

Summary of options rejected

To maintain the objections to the Compulsory Purchase Order.

DECISION

That the Director of Environment and Development be requested to inform the Highway Authority and the Secretary of State that the City Council withdraws its objection to the Compulsory Purchase Order but requests that the Highway Authority uses its best endeavours to incorporate appropriate vehicular access to facilitate strategic development opportunities at the Parkhouse Business Park.

Reasons for Decision

To continue to support the CNDR scheme which will bring considerable strategic advantage to the City of Carlisle;

To assist in the promotion of the scheme in partnership with the County Council;

To avoid unnecessary public expense which is likely to be of no avail;

To protect the City Council's land and economic interest at a time of considerable positive signs that a hotel development can be attracted to the area after many years of marketing;

To inform Members about the scheme and the implications concerning nature conservation issues.

EX.348/02
BAD DEBT WRITE-OFFS FOR COUNCIL TAX AND COUNCIL



HOUSE RENTS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

The City Treasurer reported (Financial Memo 2002/03 No 68) recommending the write-off of bad debts over £1,000 and informing the Executive of action taken by the City Treasurer under delegated authority to write-off bad debts under £1,000.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

(1)
That the City Treasurer be authorised to write-off the sum of £117,591.69 in respect of debts over £1,000.

(2)
That the City Treasurer's action in writing-off debts totalling £61,538.30 in respect of bad debts under £1,000 be noted.

(3)
That it is also noted that £2,640.28 previously written off had been collected and would be credited to accounts as indicated in the City Treasurer's report.

Reasons for Decision

To approve the writing off of bad debts over £1,000.

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

EX.349/02
LAND AND PROPERTY TRANSACTIONS (Non-Key 



Decision)



(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 9 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Director of Environment and Development (EN.118/02) seeking the Executive's approval to operational land and property transactions.  Details of the disposal of surplus land under the Asset Management Plan were also submitted.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That it be agreed to sell the following assets on the terms agreed:

(a)
53 Wigton Road;

(b)
Development site at Howard Street;

(c)
Flat at 7b Howard Place.

2.
That no action be taken on the proposed development site at Wigton Road pending the outcome of enquiries to be made into the status of the land.

3. That the progress in respect of the disposal of surplus land be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To authorise Officers to complete various land and property transactions.

EX.350/02
BED DEBT WRITE-OFFS (Non-Key Decision)



(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 7 of 



Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

The City Treasurer reported (Financial Memo 2002/03 No 68) on details of individual bad debt cases which the Executive have agreed should be written off as part of Minute EX.348/02 preceding.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the information contained in the City Treasurer's report be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To receive details of individual bad debt cases.

EX.351/02
REQUEST FOR SINGLE TENDER APPROVAL – CONTRACT



PROCEDURE RULE (Non-Key Decision)



(Not for publication by virtue of Paragraph 8 of Part 1 of



Paragraph 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources 

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the City Treasurer (Financial Memo 2002/03 No.72) seeking approval under Paragraph 4(2)(b) of the Contract Procedure Rules to accept tenders from the following firms:

(a)
Capital Business Services Limited in respect of converting Housing Benefit records from Council Tenant to Housing Association due to the housing stock transfer;

(b)
Anite Public Sector in respect of implementing Document Image Processing/workflow into Benefits.

In both cases, the firms were the Council's suppliers of the proprietary IT systems for Housing Benefits and Document Image Processing and it would, therefore, be inappropriate to invite open tenders for the works.

Summary of options rejected

To invite open tenders.

DECISION

That the Executive is satisfied that tenders should not be invited for the above works in accordance with Paragraph 4(2)(b) of the Contract Procedure Rules.

Reasons for Decision

In both cases, the firms were the Council's suppliers of the proprietory IT systems for Housing Benefits and Document Image Processing and it would, therefore, be inappropriate to invite open tenders for the works.

(The meeting ended at 2.45 pm)
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